Climate Change Advisory Committee
Industry & Waste Subcommittee
Conference Call/Meeting Minutes

May 6, 2009, 1:30pm – 3:30pm
RCSOB, 15th Floor Conference Room B
The following subcommittee members participated on the entire call:

Terry Bossert, Jim Elliott (Subcommittee alternate)
Participating by phone for Waste Sector:  
Rachel Anderson (CCS), Brad Strode (CCS), Steve Roe (CCS), Josh Roth (SCS Engineers), Mike McLaughlin (SCS Engineers)
Participating by phone for the Industry Sector:

Hal Nelson 
Participating DEP staff included:

Kim Hoover, Ken Beard
Public Participation for the Waste Sector included:
Mark Hammond, Eli Brill
Waste Sector

Rachel Anderson has been working on the Inventory and Forecast of landfill gas so that the group can see how to better utilize landfill gas.  

Waste 1:  

Jim Elliott noted that the highlighted text under ‘Goals’ indicates “… a 35% increase in landfill gas utilization…” as opposed to production, which will not be increasing that much.  This refers to something other than flaring, right?  Steve Roe clarified that the increase is purely on the basis of volume and that we will be moving forward with quantification at 35%.  

Waste 2:  

Brad Strode said the biggest problem the subcommittee has is with the projection of municipal solid waste (MSW) disposed in landfills through 2025.  The average annual growth (AAG) rate would continue to grow over that time to nearly 28 million tons; 14 million would be disposed in PA landfills.  The subcommittee agrees that that number seems high.  In regard to Table 4 - Brad presented scenarios of AAG per-capita generation rate rather than total generation.  On page 11, there is a brief explanation of what he did.  Brad then discussed the different scenarios and noted that we cannot use the 2000 baseline for analysis to project 2008 recycling totals because the 2000 recycling rate was lower than 2005’s. 

Jim Elliott likes scenario 3A because it is based on a baseline year 2000, which was agreed upon by the committee for the baseline for the workplans.  Jim agrees with Brad about the conversion rate, but we are still showing a substantial increase in recycling quantities over time if we use the year 2000.  Mike McLaughlin said there is a difference between the baseline and business as usual, a gray area, and would be happy to hear back from Jim and anybody else about it.
Terry Bossert asked how we came up with the greenhouse gas (GHG) reductions in Table 7.  Brad Strode said it was developed by the workplan designers at DEP—Greg Harder and Larry Holley. They used a computer model to estimate the business as usual and potential of the workplan target.  We will be doing this in greater detail upon approval of committee.  The table in attachment 4 on page 20 will need to be redone to reflect current data.  Terry asked whether this is a lifecycle analysis carbon emissions and processing, etc.  Brad said yes; the models present the lifecycle analysis.  
Jim is concerned by the 3rd bullet in the table regarding not sunsetting recycling fees—this is critical because it is not self-supporting.  Jim asked whether this is a feasible step.  Increasing the number of mandatory materials facilities have to recycle makes sense, but how is it feasible to ban material from arriving at a landfill if it arrives in a bag?  Brad knows of diversion rates that have been put in place by other states like California.  Some ban organics and yard waste from being disposed in landfills.  Brad sees Jim's point about intermingled materials.  People can be fined for putting items like paper and aluminum cans in the trash and not recycling them.  There are technologies that can get organics out of waste stream.  Jim said feedstock is a very intensive operation and thinks that input from experienced public would be useful.  Jim asked how the mechanism works.  Brad said 52.7% is the conversion rate we are looking at, which boils down to 86% of recyclables currently being landfilled.  Kim added that the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) has discussed bans and she has personally worked on the reg language that is being proposed.  Implementation is geared toward source-separated materials, not mixed materials and the regs outline this.  The idea is to use one mechanism to require collectors and municipalities to have contracts in place for things to be recycled rather than landfilled.  Kim offered to share more information about the proposed regs to everyone on her distribution list. 
Public Comment for Waste 2:  

Mark Hammond recognized that Mike McLaughlin and Josh Roth from SCS Engineers are on the phone, which PWIA has retained to help with the technical details.  Mark agreed with Jim’s comment about per-capita generation.  It is not consistent with what is happening in society, such as the product packaging at Wal-Mart.  2000 is not a representative year, because tipping fees are increased.  New Jersey and Ohio are transporting more waste into PA and our WTE facilities are essentially maxed out.  There is no increased capacity without doing construction.  Regarding diverting organics from landfills, the calculations that WARM and NERC came up with do not reflect what is beneficially used.  On the WTE plan, we should have figured out what steps needed to be taken before putting a specific goal in place, even though the goal seems feasible.
Brad said in regard to the WTE gross, right now we are assuming a slight increase but can take Mark’s input into consideration and hold it steady through 2025 provided the subcommittee thinks it is a good idea.  The WARM model does include landfill methane emissions and we will go through for the NERC model, which is similar.  We will check into that and get more documentation for a change in waste disposal and make changes to the language.  Brad will start quantifying the scenario for greenhouse gas reductions and cost or cost savings to present at the next full committee meeting.  Jim is looking at the diversion of waste and WTE and pointed out that we need to make sure we are not double-counting between Waste 2 and Waste 6. 

Waste 3:  
Rachel Anderson asked Kim Hoover whether she had forwarded the example of the waste transportation reductions to the subcommittee.  Kim replied that she did not forward it to the subcommittee yet, but will.  Rachel stated that no additional work has been done on Waste 3.  
Waste 4:  
Rachel Anderson has been in touch with Scott Sykes and Michael Schoff and is still waiting for information from Scott regarding the cost of operators to operate wastewater treatment plants.  Rachel has no new information for the subcommittee on this and asked for comments.  Jim Elliott suggested discussing steps for implementation and how we might ramp up activities of the program.  Otherwise, it is business as usual.  Kim agrees and will get in touch with Scott and ask him if there would possibly be increases in the number of plants in the future that we can project out.  Rachel said that would be great. 

Waste 5:  

This workplan is still in the early stages and we are waiting for information from Joe Sherrick.  Terry Bossert is not supportive of the first page of the workplans on the matrix since the Ag wants to keep manure digesters separate from Waste, rather than consolidating the two.  Terry suggested that this could be a regional-type facility.  Rachel Anderson said this issue was brought up at the last CCAC meeting and suggested checking the minutes to find out whether a decision was made. Terry agreed it is something to think about.  Terry also mentioned that in south central part of state, there are food processing plants that generate sugar-based foods and dispose of the waste by land applications.  A lot of said land is shrinking.  Adding that kind of waste to manure makes the process more productive.  There is currently an effort to do this in Altoona area.  If we can get more data and develop it, we could reduce fossil fuels.  Rachel Anderson stated that Joe Sherrick has been her contact but asked whether other people at DEP or Ag might have more information.  Mike McLaughlin said that Penn State is operating one and that they would have info.  Rachel said she would gather more data and then we can look at implementation.  
Waste 6:

im Elliott agrees with Dave Vollero’s comments on page 33 about the 40% increase in WTE by 2030.  As plants get new technology and/or additional capacity, they will be inclusive with any additional sites.  Jim voted to accept this.  Terry Bossert inquired about the workplan given Dave's comments about the WTE increase of 20% by 2020, etc. and whether that means the rest of numbers in workplan need to be reworked due to them being based on other projections.  Rachel Anderson said yes, we will recalculate those numbers. 

Public Comment:

Mark Hammond added that this WTE projection sounds more realistic than the last one.  Jim Elliott recommended using caution because the legislation that was previously introduced has failed every time for WTE to be moved to Tier One.

Industry Sector

Industry 1:

Hal Nelson commented that the waste sector had a good discussion.  Hal asked Kim Hoover to give an update of Industry 1 including any recent developments.  Kim responded that she met with George Ellis and the coal industry representatives on Monday to discuss the Industry 1 workplan at George's request and intends to put together minutes to send to the subcommittee.  There was some disagreement on the number that the department is recommending we use for methane gas emissions from the longwall mining method.  The coal folks will provide us with their data hopefully by the end of this week, after which we will discuss to come up with a number everyone agrees on.  Kim will then send the data to Hal to complete his work on workplan.  
Industry 2:
Hal Nelson is trying to get the cost of natural gas and electricity forecast through 2030, and will then compare the cost of energy efficient equipment for natural gas. Hal is still working on the cash flow for each year for PA.  After he has that, he will share the information with everybody.  Quantifications should flow pretty smoothly from there.  In terms of Industry 2, he will include some language from the Tripoli report which is where the summary paragraph on page 8 was derived from.  Hal recommended leaving that placeholder information there.  Terry asked if this is similar to what the electricity sector are doing regarding load reduction programs.  Hal said there are two workplans for the electricity subcommittee that will incorporate the same information.  This analysis will be spelled out with a little more detail as far as types of reductions that are available.  Terry said he received an email from a member of the public that participated in the last call.  Hal clarified some questions as Terry read them off for those he could answer.  Clarification is needed from DEP on BMP's, unless the utilities subcommittee is supposed to be coming up with reduction plans for this.  Kim will get feedback from DEP and talk to Joe Sherrick to see if he has a response.

Industry 3:
Hal noted there have not been any changes with the exception of some language highlighted on page 14—“Supply of GHG reductions from Fugitive Gas Emissions...” Jim said it makes more sense this way with the changes.  Hal said the next step will be to get information from EPA utilities suppliers within PA and then calculate the cost of those compared to the cost of natural gas before updating quantifications.  

Terry Bossert asked what we have to do to fill in the quantification document from CCS.  Hal Nelson said we basically just need a list of sources of data and assumptions.  
*The next Industry & Waste subcommittee meeting is scheduled for May 15th, same time and location.
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